






























































    SOUTH TRUCKEE MEADOWS ADVISORY BOARD   

      September 5, 2019 

  WSUP19-0018  (1525 GEIGER GRADE, FOOTHILLS STORAGE II) 

  SB06-21             (1545 GEIGER GRADE, FOOTHILLS STORAGE i) 

Dear Board Members 

 I am Bruce Bacon.  My wife, Terri and I live at 1530 King Lane, directly south of the Foothills 
Storage II.  This letter is a short summary of our experience with Mark Hain, owner of the two subject 
properties and the reasons we object to granting this SUP.  During the period from 2006 to present we 
have had numerous interactions with Mr. Hain concerning the operation of his business. The attached 
timeline will provide a partial listing of previous requests and complaints with Washoe County Zone 
Enforcement and Planning personnel.  

 Mr. Hain purchased 1545 Geiger Grade in September, 2006.  This property was previously 
owned by a wood-worker, cabinet maker.  He conducted business as a sole proprietor, without 
employees, with a traffic input that was negligible, and almost totally unnoticed. Mr. Hain apparently 
used the premises as a construction yard for his landscape/construction business, as we observed him 
entering and exiting with landscape and paver materials.  This use was not overly noxious, except for the 
fact that he used King Lane rather than Geiger Grade for ingress-egress. 

 My first encounter with Mark Hain was shortly after he began storing RV’s on his lot.  This was 
due to Mr. Hain filling and covering the “V” ditch on the north easterly side of King Lane.  These ditches 
were constructed by Sierra Engineering Construction on both sides of King Lane as a condition of 
approval for a Parcel Map submitted at the instance of my wife and I in 1994, (PARCEL MAP 2770).  I 
questioned Mr. Hain as to why he did this and his reply were words to the effect that “I can’t install a 
culvert; I need a flat driveway for the RV entry”.   

I explained to Mr. Hain that I was conditioned by a ROAD MAINTENANCE AGREEMENT to maintain the 
“V” ditch until it exited the prolongation of the westerly line of my lot at 1530 King Ln.  and requested 
that Mr. Hain install a drainage culvert at his driveway to facilitate drainage and still allow a flat access 
into his facility.  This request was dismissed as unimportant by Mr. Hain, and the result was that over the 
next period of heavy winter rain run-off, the“V” ditch on the south westerly side of King Ln. was totally 
destroyed and rendered ineffective.  This caused a great hardship to the 4 lots that access the driveway 
entrance from King Ln.  After I informed Mr. Hain of my responsibility to maintain these ditches I re-dug 
them so King Ln. would once again transmit run-off per the original design.  Mr. Hain again filled in the 
ditches to the further detriment of his King Ln. neighbors.  

 We have been able to resolve one ongoing complaint (storage of junk vehicles, pipes and other 
items in the King Ln. driveway) with Mr. Mark Hain, after several complaints to Washoe County Zoning 
Division.  In researching the Special Use Permit connected to 1545 Geiger Grade. I must, however, bring 
up additional items of complaint that were not resolved.  

 These are additional issues that still need to be resolved, either as a continuing violation or by 
failure to comply within the original Conditions of Approval of Special Use Permit, SUP Case #SB06-021, 
dated December 21, 2006. 
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  On October 19, 2018, I discussed with Washoe County zoning personnel the ROAD 
MAINTENANCE AGREEMENT between the Bacons and Washoe County. No one on the Washoe County 
staff was able to find it even though it is a recorded document. The following is the recording reference 
for your information, Agreement #1881169, recorded 3/28/1995.  

The requested action was deemed approved with numerous conditions: 

1. Consistency 
2. Improvements 

(Article 400 of the Development Code has been entirely ignored)  
3. Site suitability 
4. Issuance not detrimental 

(We, and others, have been adversely affected by Mr. Hain ignoring BMP’S) 
5. Reasoned consideration 

 
 The following are summaries taken directly from the Washoe County Development code with 
 my comments enclosed within parenthesis and italicized for clarity. 

 In the LAND USE SUMMARY Section, parking required per Section 110.410.25 (e) requires all 
parking spaces shall be paved and permanently maintained with asphalt or cement unless a variance is 
obtained. In the Analysis section, the use is described as “relatively low impact”...(There exists an 
occasional amount of dust from the existing facility located at 1525 Geiger Grade) The second paragraph 
of the Background Section indicates entry into the facility from King Lane only and that exit from the 
facility should be onto Geiger Grade only… (On numerous occasions, patrons of the storage facility have 
exited onto King Lane, interfering with normal access to our property, including encroachments into the 
King Lane driveways opposite the Foothills Storage entrance) In the third paragraph the SUP again refers 
to a “relatively benign use” and conditions the hours of operation at the storage facility to be between 
the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m. (Only occasional prohibited hours on entry/exit have been 
observed) 

  The LAND USE SUMMARY section indicates an allowable permit conditioned on a special use as 
approved by Washoe County. On page 5, the AGENCY comments indicated approvals were received 
from the Engineering Division and Regional Transportation and the Reno Fire Departments.  (Several 
deficiencies required by this SUP either have not been completed or ignored completely, to be addressed 
in other paragraphs. 

  On page 6, no unique or extraordinary conditions of approval were requested. All of the 
conditions are related to the service needs and/or development impacts of the reviewing agencies 
resulting from the Special Use Permit proposal. Page 7 Conditions for SUP Case No. SB06-21, paragraph 4: 

 Washoe County reserves the right to renew and revise… (No follow-up investigations have been            
made indicating compliance with the original 2006 approval.) 

 Page 8 (1.) GENERAL CONDITIONS, The applicant shall demonstrate conformance to the plans 
approved as part of this Special Use Permit… (No professionally prepared plan has ever been submitted 
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addressing offsite drainage and the containment of flood waters or fugitive water outflow as required in 
Washoe Development sections 416 through 421)   

Page 8, OPERATIONAL CONDITIONS, No. 6: Access to the storage facility shall be from King Lane 
only and egress from the storage facility shall be onto Geiger Grade only, the configuration of the 
parking spaces shall be modified accordingly. (As previously mentioned, numerous violations of this 
condition have been documented by neighboring property owners). 

In the ENGINEERING CONDITIONS noted on Page 9, 13(A).  A complete set of construction 
improvement drawings … including best management practices (BMP’S) and shall include detailed plans 
for grading, site drainage, erosion control… (These plans have never been submitted or adhered to, 
causing serious degredation of existing drainage improvements affecting residents of King Lane. These 
pertain to maintenance of private drainage improvements conditioned by Washoe County per the 
attached document entitled ROAD MAINTENANCE AGREEMENT,  recorded as Document No. 1881169,  in 
Book 4271, Page 0546 in the Official Records of Washoe County: see attached document). 

Further ENGINEERING CONDITIONS noted on Page 9 (B). An encroachment permit from the 
Nevada Department of Transportation shall be obtained for the proposed driveway onto State Route 
341. The County Engineer shall determine compliance with this condition.  (No record of application for
this permit is on file with NDOT.)

Page 10 LANDSCAPING AND DESIGN (16). Requires wet-stamped plans by a landscape 
professional be submitted per Section 408, 410, and 412 of the Development Code. (No record that this 
condition has been met can be found in the planning file.) 

Other factors that have been overlooked in the granting of the 2006 SUP are the lack of 
recognition of the increased usage of a quiet non-commercial private access road and the inadequate 
design and mitigation normally required by this type of commercial improvement as required by Article 
400 DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS. I would be hard-pressed to find a similar usage of any major 
improvement or change of use not requiring full roadway and drainage improvements. 

The Special Use Permit requires the acts of the neighboring party to contribute to the benefit of 
the community and demonstrate the evidence of being a “good neighbor”.  Unfortunately, the operator 
of the Foothill Storage has demonstrated neither of these qualities and should not be allowed to expand 
the business (presently operating without the required SUP) until the required conditions of his first 
request are completed. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Bruce M. Bacon, 1530 King Lane 

September 5, 2019 
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Dear Ms. Chism: 

Re: 1525 and 1545 Geiger Grade, DBA Von Metal V Twin Corp and Foothills Storage 

Dear Ms. Chism: 

 

In previous requests, we have resolved ongoing complaints with Mr. Mark Hain, the owner of the two 
subject properties, including an email of September 24, 2018.  Thank you for resolving that matter in a 
timely manner. 

I must, however, bring up additional items of complaint that were not resolved. In researching the 
Special Use Permit connected to 1545 Geiger Grade, there are other issues that still need to be resolved. 
On October 19, 2018, we discussed a road maintenance agreement between the Bacons and Washoe 
County for purposes of road maintenance. No one on your staff was able to find it. The following is the 
recording reference for your information. This is Agreement #1881169, recorded 3/28/1995.  

There are many violations of the Special Use Permit, SUP Case #SB06-021, dated December 21, 2006, 
prepared by Roger Pelham, Sr. Planner. 

The requested action was deemed approved with numerous conditions: 

1. Consistency 
2. Improvements 
3. Site suitability 
4. Issuance not detrimental 
5. Reasoned consideration 

In the land use summary, parking required per Section 110.410.25 (e) requires all parking spaces shall be 
paved and permanently maintained with asphalt or cement unless a variance is obtained. In the Analysis 
section, the use is described as “relatively low impact”. The second paragraph of the Background section 
indicates entry into the facility from King Lane only and that exit from the facility should be onto Geiger 
Grade only. In the third paragraph the SUP again refers to a “relatively benign use” and conditions the 
hours of operation at the storage facility to be between the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m. The Land 
Use Portion indicates an allowable permit conditioned on a special use as approved by Washoe County. 
On page 5, the AGENCY comments indicated approvals were received from the Engineering Division and 
Regional Transportation and the Reno Fire Department. On page 6, no unique or extraordinary 
conditions of approval were requested. All of the conditions are related to the service needs and/or 
development impacts of the reviewing agencies resulting from the Special Use Permit proposal. Page 7 
Conditions for SUP Case No. SB06-21, paragraph 4: 

 Washoe County reserves the right to renew and revise. 

Page 8, GENERAL CONDITIONS, construction plans must be approved and completed from the date of 
approval by Washoe County. Page 8, OPERATIONAL CONDITIONS, No. 6: Access to the storage facility 
shall be from King Lane only and egress from the storage facility shall be onto Geiger Grade only, the 
configuration of the parking spaces shall be modified accordingly. 
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